Judge OKs rule that may endanger species 

By JOHN HEILPRIN, Associated Press WriterFri Aug 31, 6:12 PM ET 

A federal judge has upheld the government's practice of allowing development to proceed even if it is discovered after a project begins that the work could endanger protected species.

The National Association of Home Builders praised the ruling Friday, saying its members might have had to delay some projects if U.S. District Judge Emmet G. Sullivan had not agreed with the "no surprises" approach to development.

"The vast majority of endangered species exist on private property, and there is no way to protect endangered species unless sufficient incentives are given to private landowners," said Duane Desiderio, the trade group's vice president for legal affairs.

The case affects a pair of rules which allow landowners and developers to obtain a permit that lets them off the hook for incidentally killing, injuring or harassing rare animals, and damaging or killing rare plants. Development projects must be accompanied by a plan for addressing protections for the natural places where plants and animals live.

But the government reserves the right to revoke a permit if killing a plant or animal makes it more likely the species will go extinct in the wild.

Environmental groups that had sued the government to overturn the two rules expressed disappointment Friday but said they had not yet decided whether to appeal Sullivan's ruling. On Thursday, he found the two rules consistent with federal laws, including the Endangered Species Act.

Sullivan also wrote that "it is appropriate for the court to presume" that the government will protect endangered species, despite issuing 379 permits authorizing the killing of rare plants and animals between 1994 and 2002.

"We're very disappointed," said Leeona Klippstein, executive director of the California-based Spirit of the Sage Council, which represents American Indians and environmentalists. "This means that over 39 million habitat acres will be lost, and over 200 species included in 500 conservation plans will never see recovery."

Later Friday, she noted that in the past two years those numbers have grown to 60 million acres and 458 species included in the 500 conservation plans, based on newly revised government figures.

Katherine Meyer, a lawyer for the firm that represented the groups, said that Congress ought to rewrite the law to strengthen protections for endangered species, especially since two previous U.S. district court rulings had contradicted Sullivan's ruling.

The Fish and Wildlife Service and the National Marine Fisheries Service adopted the "no surprises" policy in August 1994, then cemented it in a pair of rules in 1998 and 1999.

After the council and other groups sued, Sullivan agreed in 2004 to halt them for six months while the agencies gathered more public comment. He found the Clinton administration had not given people enough opportunity to weigh in.

In December 2004, the Bush administration reissued the rules, saying the government must be able to give home builders, timber and mining companies and other developers some immunity against unforeseen twists in providing species protections.
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On the Net:

Fish and Wildlife Service: http://www.fws.gov

Spirit of the Sage Council: http://www.sagecouncil.com

National Association of Home Builders: http://www.nahb.org
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